SFPT  Fromus Meadows reserve report for January 2016
A taste of winter
Mid-January, and it seems the New Year has brought Winter with it.  In bright sunshine, a cold wind is scything across the meadows, and ice rims the puddles and the Circular Pond.  The steady wind makes this a good day to be a kestrel, and a female is swooping and gliding over one of the meadows.  Wheeling head-on into the wind, she stops dead, and hovers as though nailed to the sky.  Those large dark eyes have registered a tiny movement in the grasses: worth investigating?  Apparently not — she slices downwind and is gone.  A buzzard appears overhead.  Those broad wings have to flap hard when there is little wind, but today he is weight-less, and he soars and glides without a single wing-beat.
Since Christmas, rain has deluged the clay farm fields surrounding the reserve, and the Fromus River is running high.  Where it floods through the Gorge, a log-jam of debris has created a small waterfall, and the river has backed up to form a pond.   Small beaches are scattered along the water’s edge in the Gorge, and fox tracks are plainly visible in the fine silt.  New grass is greening the sunnier patches on the slopes of the Gorge.   Downstream, the river has recently overflowed into the edges of one of the meadows, and in the soggy soil I can see new growth of teasel, hairy willowherb and marsh thistles.  Lichens — grey, yellow — are prominent on the leafless twigs in the hedges, which says much for the purity of the Suffolk air.  
A small bird has just flashed past in a grey blur of movement.  For a split second there was a broad flash of white that could only belong to the rump of a female bullfinch — a bird that I rarely see, except here in the Fromus hedges.  The Long Pond is full to brimming, and the round ball of mistletoe in the field maple overhanging the pond is mirrored in the water: it is unusual to see field maple as a host species for mistletoe —  much more usual hosts are lime, apple, hawthorn and poplar.
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